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Three years ago in Bulletin 305 I presented a list of confirmed Sloper dies.  
The list was based on dated copies, Sloper records and the Vallency list.  
The list included 80 confirmed Sloper dies in the period 1868-1872.  I 
made an appeal at the time for members to send in any information on 
dated copies in this early period of perfins and I would like to give belated 
thanks to all of those who sent in additional information.  Unfortunately 
dated copies in this early period appear to be fairly elusive and the table 
has not grown as much as I might have hoped.  Attached is an updated 
table showing all confirmed Sloper dies in the period 1868 – 1880.  I have 
added an additional column to the table showing the die configuration 
where known.   
 
Dated copies not only confirm Sloper dies but they give us clues as to how 
the design of the dies changed during the early days.  For many years it has 
been recognised that the earliest dies were typically of a small alphabet 
with Ampersand I.  Looking at the table below you can see that this has 
been born out with Ampersand II being introduced around September 1869 
and Ampersand III not making its debut until August 1870.  As more dated 
copies become available I suspect that most of the Ampersand I dies will 
prove to be from 1868/69.  Similarly die configuration may well have 
changed during these early years but these will have to wait until more die 
reconstructions have been made.  I have included the Board of Trade 
B9000.01 although the jury is still out as to whether this is a forgery or 
not. 
 
So once again I appeal to all members to have a look at their collections 
and see if there are any dated copies that they might have.  I am interested 
in not only this early period but throughout the Victorian period.  Surface 
printed, high values and revenues often have clear date stamps so you 
should not just be looking at covers.  If you have dates to report please 
include information on the stamp issue, town and any plate number.  
Please send in any information that you might have and I will collect 
together the information and pass it on to our catalogue editor.  For those 
of you on the internet I can be contacted at mauriceharp@aol.com and for 
those of you that prefer pen and paper my address is “Woodside”, Silver 
Street, Sway, Hants, SO41 6DF. 










